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Social Dimensions of the IMF’s Policy Dialogue

Summary

The IMF’s mandate is to promote international
monetary cooperation, balanced growth of interna-
tional trade, and a stable system of exchange
rates; fulfilling this mandate is the IMF’s pri-
mary contribution to sustainable economic and
human development. Since the second half of the
1970s, the importance of social issues for sus-
tainable economic and social development has be-
come increasingly evident. This partly mirrors the
changing political and social situation in member
countries. The IMF’s recognition of the social di-
mension of structural adjustment has led to
greater attention being paid to these issues in
the context of surveillance and program design, in
close collaboration with other agencies that have
important interests and responsibilities in the
social area.

Social development requires a strategy of
high-quality economic growth, macroeconomic sta-
bility, which generates low inflation, and promo-
tion of the agricultural sector, where many of the
poor work. A strategy of high-quality growth com-
prises a comprehensive package of policies encom-
passing four elements: (i) macroeconomic policies
aimed at a stable and sustainable macroeconomic
environment; (ii) structural polices aimed at a
market-based environment for trade and invest-
ment; (iii) sound social policies, including so-
cial safety nets to protect the poor during the
period of economic reform, cost-effective basic
social expenditures, and employment-generating
labor market policies; and (iv) good governance
through accountable institutions and a transpar-
ent legal framework, and participatory develop-
ment through active involvement of all groups in
society. Such a strategy is key to poverty alle-
viation, employment promotion, and social inte-
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gration. While this is a complex and difficult
agenda for individual governments and for the in-
ternational community, the growing consensus on
these issues could make their attainment more
likely than in the past.

Experience with adjustment in many countries
has shown the high costs of delayed or disorderly
adjustment; in particular, inflation and overval-
ued exchange rates hit the poor hardest, as their
incomes are nominally fixed or depend on export
agriculture. Experience with IMF-supported ad-
justment programs has shown that attention to a
proper mix and phasing of policy instruments is
essential to minimize possible adverse effects on
the poor. Nevertheless, in many cases, adverse ef-
fects still remain, and vulnerable groups need to
be protected through well-targeted social safety
nets, which, largely in collaboration with other
agencies, have been incorporated in a growing num-
ber of IMF-supported programs. Furthermore, to en-
sure sustainable per capita income growth and re-
duce poverty, IMF-supported programs have also
increasingly provided for an increase in the level
and quality of public expenditure in social ser-
vices, including primary education and health, as
well as for an improvement of the poor’s access
to these services and administrative capacities.

The IMF’s technical assistance in the context
of surveillance and IMF-supported programs has
helped strengthen policy design and institutional
capacity for implementing economic and social
policies. In the fiscal area, technical assistance
has focused on the design of sustainable social
safety nets, improved management of public expen-
diture (including social programs), and effi-
ciency and greater equity of tax policy and ad-
ministration.

The IMF is collaborating closely with the
World Bank and other UN agencies in the design,
implementation, and monitoring of social poli-
cies. In the division of labor, IMF advice to mem-
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ber countries focuses on macroeconomic implica-
tions, cost-effectiveness, and financial viabil-
ity of social policy options.

The IMF is continuously seeking to improve
policy advice and  program design, based on past
experience. In the social area, there is in par-
ticular a need to help governments to improve the
integration of social aspects in their global pro-
grams, as well as the composition of their expen-
ditures and revenues; they must also be encouraged
to better address structural weaknesses (includ-
ing the lack of financial institutions) in the
rural areas, where most of the poor live; and im-
prove monitoring of social developments.

In several of these areas, there is scope for
intensifying the IMF’s collaboration with other
organizations, particularly regarding advice on
the composition of members’ public expenditure
(with the World Bank) and the monitoring of so-
cial policies and social indicators (with the
World Bank and UN agencies).

Finally, through policy discussions and tech-
nical assistance, the IMF could contribute further
to improving governments’ capacity to monitor so-
cial developments and pursue transparent social
policies.

Despite significant progress, social policy
implementation has been constrained in many coun-
tries by poor data and administrative capacity,
weak political commitment, vested interests, and
limited foreign assistance. Much remains to be
done—including by the IMF in collaboration with
others—to improve the design and implementation of
social policies and effectively alleviate poverty
and promote employment.

Introduction

The work of the IMF has major implications for
the three core issues of the World Summit on So-
cial Development (WSSD)—poverty alleviation, pro-
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motion of employment, and social integration. 1
The IMF’s policy advice to member countries aims
at promoting international monetary cooperation,
trade, and exchange rate stability and emphasizes
the importance of sound economic policies to fos-
ter sustainable growth and generate employment. As
economic and social developments are mutually re-
inforcing, these policies are essential for re-
ducing poverty and engendering social integration
in the medium term. At the same time, the IMF also
recognizes the importance of sound social policies
aimed directly at achieving social objectives.

This pamphlet focuses on only one aspect of
the IMF’s work, namely, its—mainly indirect and
limited—role in social policy advice. First, the
evolution of the IMF’s involvement in social is-
sues is traced. The lessons that can be drawn from
this experience, including the policy implica-
tions, are then dealt with. This is followed by
an elaboration of the social dimensions of IMF
policy advice to member countries under its two
major activities: surveillance of economic poli-
cies and financial support for adjustment pro-
grams. The next section discusses how the IMF’s
technical assistance has addressed social con-
cerns, especially in the context of IMF-supported
adjustment programs. The IMF’s collaboration on
social issues with the World Bank and UN agencies
is then examined, and the pamphlet concludes by
laying out ways to further strengthen the IMF’s
contribution to social development.

IMF Involvement in Social Issues

IMF involvement in social issues has to be seen
in the context of the IMF’s mandate. This mandate,
as laid down in its Articles of Agreement, is
clear: (i) to promote international monetary co-
operation; (ii) to facilitate the expansion and
balanced growth of international trade, and to
contribute thereby to the promotion and mainte-
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nance of high levels of employment and real in-
come; (iii) to promote exchange stability and to
maintain orderly exchange arrangements among mem-
bers; (iv) to assist in the establishment of a
multilateral payments system; and (v) to give con-
fidence to members by providing temporary finan-
cial resources to help them correct balance of
payments disequilibria. Given this essentially
macroeconomic mandate, the IMF’s contribution to
social development is mainly indirect, and its
role in social policy advice is necessarily lim-
ited. Nevertheless, the IMF’s involvement in so-
cial issues has evolved over time, drawing not
only from its own experience but also from that
of member countries and of other agencies (see Box
1).
Box 1. Role of the IMF in the World Economy
The IMF—the world’s central international mon-

etary institution—has the responsibility for car-
rying out effective surveillance over its members’
exchange rate and macroeconomic policies. Thus,
one of the IMF’s key tasks is to help countries
pursue sound macroeconomic policies aimed at sus-
tained economic growth. It advises members on eco-
nomic and financial policies and promotes policy
coordination among the major industrial coun-
tries.
The IMF also provides temporary balance of pay-

ments financing to members to help them to cor-
rect their external payments difficulties. Finan-
cial assistance has been provided to both
developing and industrial countries to carry out
economic reform and transformation, such as the
re-establishment of market economies in the coun-
tries of Eastern Europe and the former Soviet
Union, and adjustment and structural change in the
economies of Africa, Asia, and Latin America. In
providing financial support, the IMF pays atten-
tion to social aspects of economic adjustment. end
Box 1
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During the 1950s and 1960s, when the IMF pro-
vided financial assistance mainly to industrial
countries, its policy advice focused primarily on
macroeconomic policies. With the shift to lending
to developing countries since the 1970s and
economies in transition since the late 1980s, much
greater attention has been given to the comple-
mentarity of macroeconomic policies and struc-
tural reforms and to the formulation of policies
in a medium-term context.2 With this broadening of
focus, the interrelationships between economic
and social issues have also increasingly been rec-
ognized. The experience has shown the need for
protecting vulnerable groups during the adjust-
ment period by constructing well-targeted social
safety nets and by safeguarding their access to
basic public services, such as primary health and
education. These measures would also serve to en-
hance the political sustainability of economic re-
forms.

The broader context for the IMF’s policy ad-
vice has called for much closer collaboration than
in the past among international agencies, with a
delineation of responsibilities according to each
agency’s mandate and expertise. Much of the analy-
sis and policy and technical advice on social is-
sues is undertaken by international agencies other
than the IMF, such as the World Bank, regional de-
velopment banks, the FAO, the ILO, the UNDP, and
UNICEF, as well as by bilateral donors and non-
governmental organizations. The issues are com-
plex, and analysis and action are often hindered
by weaknesses of data and administrative struc-
tures; given the difficulties, it has been impor-
tant that the various parties build not only on
their own experience but also on that of  members
and other agencies.

In its policy advice to member countries, the
IMF is constrained not only by resource limita-
tions and its general focus on macroeconomic poli-
cies but also, at times, by member countries’ dif-
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ficulties in developing domestic political sup-
port for improving social spending policies and
their targeting. Notwithstanding the IMF’s role in
advising governments on policy design, the choice
of social and economic policies belongs ultimately
to the member.

The increasing involvement of the IMF in so-
cial matters has been discussed by its Executive
Board on several occasions. In 1988, for example,
the Board stressed the need to assist member coun-
tries to evaluate the implications of IMF-sup-
ported adjustment programs for income distribu-
tion and poverty, to strengthen the staff’s
understanding of the channels through which ad-
justment policies affect the poor, and to draw
more extensively on the expertise of the World
Bank and UN institutions. At the same time, it
reaffirmed its decision not to establish condi-
tions on the use of IMF resources related to in-
come distribution. The joint World Bank-IMF De-
velopment Committee, which also has discussed
social issues, has encouraged both the World Bank
and the IMF to further intensify their efforts,
working closely together, to help design and im-
plement well-targeted measures to mitigate the
costs of adjustment.

Sustained Economic and Social Development: The
IMF’s Perspective

While economic policies of individual coun-
tries can have diverse objectives, there are three
key points with—as experience has shown—particu-
lar relevance for social development.

Economic growth is required for sustainable
social development. In the last few years, a
broader concept of high-quality growth has
emerged, namely, economic growth that brings last-
ing employment gains and poverty reduction, pro-
vides greater equality of income through greater
equality of opportunity, including for women, and
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respects human freedom and protects the environ-
ment.

Controlling inflation can prevent or mitigate
real income losses, against which the poor are
least protected since their income is often fixed
in nominal terms and they tend to hold much of
their assets in the form of currency.

By promoting the agriculture sector, which em-
ploys most of the poor, many developing countries
can achieve a lasting reduction in poverty.

To achieve progress in these three areas, the
main pillars of economic policies include sound
macroeconomic and structural policies, with a
strong social policy component, and good gover-
nance and participatory development.

Macroeconomic Policy.  Sound macroeconomic
policies—fiscal, monetary and credit, and ex-
change rate policies—are needed to secure finan-
cial stability and external viability with low in-
flation. In the absence of these conditions, it is
difficult for a country to encourage productive
investment or to promote the efficient use of
scarce resources, both of which are essential for
durable growth.

Structural Policy.  Structural reforms are
often vital to promote a market-based environment
with an outward orientation. These include liberal
and open systems of prices, exchange, trade, and
investment; a fiscal system that emphasizes effi-
cient resource allocation and minimizes adverse
effects on incentives; agricultural marketing
arrangements that promote competition; a finan-
cial system that is free of direct credit alloca-
tion and effectively channels financial savings to
productive investment; and policies that take into
account their impact on the environment.

Social Policy.  Social and supplementary
structural policies are also needed to strengthen
the social dimensions of economic development.
These include labor market policies aimed at en-
suring high employment through competitive and
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flexible wages and at  removing other rigidities
while adhering to ILO principles; public expendi-
ture programs aimed at protecting and, when pos-
sible, increasing cost-effective programs for
human development and reducing poverty (such as
generally accessible health, education, and so-
cial security programs); a tax system that ensures
a fair distribution of the tax burden; and well-
targeted social safety nets to mitigate negative
effects of economic reform on vulnerable groups.

Good Governance and Participatory Development.
Effective governance involves such diverse ele-
ments as publicly accountable institutions for
formulating and executing the budget, efficient
tax administration and public expenditure manage-
ment, prudent banking supervision, a transparent
foreign trade and exchange regime, and a fair and
transparent legal and regulatory framework.
Transparency and checks and balances, at both the
political and administrative levels, can help
limit the influence of special vested interests.

There is a broad consensus among governments
and in the international community on the impor-
tance of most of these elements. But translating
them into concrete policies and priorities in-
volves difficult choices concerning income dis-
tribution, as well as present and future consump-
tion and investment. Consensus building often
involves disseminating information, explaining
policies to the general public, and, where appro-
priate, decentralizing the decision-making and
implementation process. It is critical that key
players—especially people at the grass-roots
level—have a stake in economic policymaking, and
that the social policies are compatible with the
administrative capacity.

Social Dimensions of IMF Policy Advice

Policy Advice: Surveillance and Program Support
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The IMF provides policy advice to member coun-
tries primarily in the context of its “surveil-
lance” of their economic policies and its finan-
cial support for their adjustment programs. IMF
surveillance is rooted in its Articles of Agree-
ment and aims at promoting international monetary
cooperation, balanced growth of international
trade, and a stable system of exchange rates, as
well as regional and global coordination of
growth-oriented policies. The objective of IMF
policy advice to member countries is to contribute
to the promotion and maintenance of high levels of
employment and real income and to the development
of their productive resources. An important ele-
ment of this advice in the surveillance process is
to encourage the initiation of appropriate policy
measures before serious macroeconomic imbalances
surface. In this way, surveillance helps to iden-
tify emerging issues and problems of importance to
member countries and the world community to fa-
cilitate an early policy response. 3

Whenever a country faces macroeconomic imbal-
ances that arise from lax financial policies or
external shocks and requests the IMF’s financial
support, the IMF’s policy advice aims at restor-
ing domestic and external balance and price sta-
bility while removing structural rigidities,
thereby paving the way for sustained economic
growth, gains in employment, and reduction in
poverty in the medium term. By catalyzing sub-
stantial amounts of external assistance in the
form of creditor/donor support and debt relief,
IMF-supported programs help attract financing for
higher investment and domestic consumption, in-
cluding consumption by the poor. Experience sug-
gests that failure to adjust to serious macroeco-
nomic imbalances has high social costs in various
forms, including through implicit loss in agri-
cultural income, loss from rising inflation, and
cuts in social expenditures. The rural poor suf-
fer when attempts are made to repress inflation
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through price controls on their agricultural out-
put, or when overvalued exchange rates depress
prices of export goods produced by them. In addi-
tion, the poor are often left to buy consumer
goods at substantially higher prices on parallel
markets. Generalized  consumer subsidies, osten-
sibly given to protect the poor, have been found
to be of greater benefit to the relatively bet-
ter-off consumers. High inflation often hurts the
poorest the most, as their limited income and fi-
nancial saving are quickly eroded. And very high
inflation can result in a collapse of tax rev-
enues, thereby disrupting governments’ ability to
provide basic services and particularly hurting
the poor. Weak economic policies also tend to re-
duce foreign financing from both official and pri-
vate sources.

Social Policy Issues in Surveillance Activi-
ties

The IMF’s policy advice during Article IV con-
sultation discussions with individual countries
has given consideration to social policy issues,
taking into account each country’s circumstances.
The major issues discussed with member countries
have included unemployment and various types of
social expenditures.

High levels of unemployment have been an im-
portant concern in many European countries, since
failure to reduce unemployment to acceptable lev-
els, namely, compatible with low inflation, en-
tails large economic and social costs. The IMF has
therefore advocated comprehensive labor market
reforms to reduce the incidence of high unemploy-
ment, together with policies for better education
and training to improve skills and productivity.
The IMF has also emphasized that labor market re-
forms have to be accompanied by appropriate ad-
justments to tax and expenditure policies in order
to address social concerns.
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In other areas of public expenditures, the IMF
has paid increasing attention to health and social
security spending, in particular in many indus-
trialized countries where such spending has in-
creased rapidly. While this increase can mainly be
explained by a pronounced trend toward population
aging and higher levels of service and unit costs,
it is often difficult to sustain. Consequently,
the IMF has explored with country authorities op-
tions for streamlining such expenditure and safe-
guarding medium-term sustainability (see, for ex-
ample, Box 2 on Italy).

Box 2. Italy: Reforming the Health Care System
Whereas the level of public health care ex-

penditures in Italy is similar to that of other
OECD countries, there has been a widespread per-
ception that the quality of public health care has
been declining as costs have increased. Further-
more, the weakness of Italy’s fiscal position has
raised questions regarding the sustainability of
health care and other social security expenditures
(notably pensions).

In its discussions with the Italian authori-
ties, the IMF has drawn attention to the impor-
tance of controlling entitlement spending,  in-
cluding public health care. The IMF counseled that
reforms of health care spending should avoid un-
targeted across-the-board cuts and should aim for
long-lasting savings. The reform strategy should
focus on increasing local responsibility for ex-
penditure decisions, reinforcing the managerial
authority and financial accountability of local
health administrators, and giving patients a
greater degree of choice. While much of the fi-
nancial effects of the reform efforts undertaken
since 1992 will only materialize over the next
several years, the improved quality of some of the
fiscal measures—in terms of their more permanent
impact and the planned structural reforms—were
welcomed by the IMF. end Box 2
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In some developing economies, the task is one
of expanding social security arrangements in light
of rapid economic growth and increasing urbaniza-
tion, which undermine traditional, family-based
security arrangements. The IMF’s policy discus-
sions in such countries have therefore focused on
economical ways to retain basic elements of equity
in the new social security arrangements within a
sustainable fiscal policy framework.

In the IMF’s cross-country surveillance—its
half-yearly World Economic Outlook exercise—the
IMF has drawn attention to a broad range of so-
cial policy issues, including, for example, unem-
ployment and labor market issues in industrial
countries, the economic benefits of reducing un-
productive expenditures, institution building and
human capital investment in developing countries,
and labor market policies and social safety nets
in transition economies. To a large extent, these
issues reflect the concerns brought to the IMF’s
attention in the context of the annual discussions
with member countries.

Social Policy Issues in Program Design

Policy Mix

As noted above, achievement of macroeconomic
stability is a key objective of IMF-supported pro-
grams. The mix of policies incorporated in a mem-
ber’s program that is supported by the IMF is de-
veloped in close consultation among the
authorities, the IMF, andother agencies. Because
various mixes and phasing of policies can be con-
sistent with macroeconomic objectives but have
different effects on the poor, programs have in-
creasingly given attention to the issues of mix
and phasing of policy instruments, with a view to
minimizing possible adverse effects on the poor.

Fiscal policy is a key avenue for dealing with
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social aspects of adjustment. On the expenditure
side, the fiscal package often includes reducing
consumer and public enterprise subsidies, and non-
priority and wasteful expenditures. Phasing these
reductions over time has allowed consumers and
producers time to adjust. And reducing unproduc-
tive spending has helped safeguard a certain level
of social spending. Moreover, certain elements of
incomes policy can be tailored to help the poor.
Protecting real incomes of less-well-off groups
has been feasible, for example, when government
wage increases could be differentiated according
to salary level, with higher wage increases for
low-salary groups and freezing of nonwage benefits
for high-salary groups. However, in many circum-
stances, a compression of wage scales may be con-
sidered undesirable, given the need for appropri-
ate incentives for highly qualified workers.
Furthermore, programs have allowed temporary tax
reductions or maintenance of subsidies for basic
foodstuffs and medicines to protect vulnerable
groups (such as in several CFA franc countries).

Programs have also typically included tax re-
forms aimed at enlarging the revenue base, im-
proving compliance, and reducing distortions and
fraud stemming from complex and inefficient tax
systems. Besides spreading the tax burden more eq-
uitably across different income groups, these re-
forms have generated additional resources for gov-
ernments to support social programs targeted to
the poor during critical periods of economic ad-
justment.

Public sector reform is a further area where
social implications could be addressed. In IMF-
supported programs, civil service reforms are di-
rected at improving administrative capacity and
cost-effectiveness, while public enterprise re-
structuring and privatization aim at exposing man-
agement to market principles, thus fostering con-
ditions for sustainable growth and job creation in
the medium term. As these measures often imply
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layoffs of public sector employees, programs have
attempted within their macroeconomic constraints
to spread retrenchment over time and to provide
severance pay while promoting alternative job op-
portunities through a more flexible labor market,
as well as retraining schemes.

Exchange rate policy also bears directly on
social issues. In many developing  countries where
external imbalances and exchange rate overvalua-
tion made currency depreciation unavoidable, pro-
grams have often emphasized the need for improv-
ing the agricultural terms of trade (that is, the
relationship between agricultural producer prices
and consumer prices), on which the livelihood of
rural populations depends. For instance, in many
sub-Saharan African countries, the large majority
of the population and more than 80 percent of the
poor live in rural areas. Their incomes are to a
large extent based on agricultural exports and are
largely spent on domestic goods. Therefore, more
realistic exchange rates, if accompanied by tight
macroeconomic and incomes policies, tend to im-
prove real output, income, and employment in rural
areas, laying the basis for poverty reduction.

To ensure that the potential benefits of cur-
rency depreciation reach a broad group of produc-
ers, programs in low-income countries have often
incorporated comprehensive reforms of the agri-
cultural sector. These reforms have aimed at fur-
ther stimulating agricultural production through
a reduction of implicit and explicit export taxa-
tion; producer price increases; improved access to
imported inputs; and a liberalization of market-
ing arrangements, including the eventual elimina-
tion of state monopolies in the purchase, trans-
portation, processing, and marketing of export
commodities. In several African countries, where
state marketing boards were temporarily main-
tained, agricultural policies included flexible
producer-pricing policies in line with world mar-
ket developments (for example, in C\kote d’Ivoire,
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Mali, and Senegal). These policies, inter alia,
aimed at reducing economic rents from monopolis-
tic marketing boards to the benefit of farmers and
the government.

Trade liberalization is widely implemented in
IMF-supported programs. In general, these mea-
sures entail the removal of trade distortions
stemming from quotas, licenses, excessive export
and import tariffs, complex administrative proce-
dures, and foreign exchange rationing. Although
removal of distortions should free the potential
for output and employment in the export sector,
the reallocation of resources induced by relative
price changes takes time and is often accompanied
by employment losses in previously protected sec-
tors. With a view to minimizing transitory ad-
justment costs, and also to protecting fiscal rev-
enue, IMF-supported programs generally provide
for phasing the removal of trade restrictions and
reduction of tariffs over a period of several
years.

Financial sector reform is another element of
IMF-supported programs, which have also recently
emphasized improving rural financial institu-
tions. To better channel rural savings to produc-
tive uses, programs have included measures to re-
structure agricultural credit banks and, in some
cases, set up new institutions with adequate ac-
cess for farmers (for example, in Cambodia and in
Benin and other CFA franc countries). More gener-
ally, the increased access to formal credit at
market-determined interest rates envisaged in
most programs has helped to reduce reliance on in-
formal credit markets at higher interest rates.

Labor market policy is another important in-
strument. In many countries, labor market rigidi-
ties—and, in some cases, high payroll taxation—
have led to high labor costs, which have
undermined competitiveness and employment. Pro-
grams supported by the IMF have incorporated the
revision of labor codes and restrictive practices,
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with a view to enhancing labor mobility and em-
ployment, in particular in the formal sector (in-
cluding in several CFA franc countries, the Kyr-
gyz Republic, and Nicaragua). In C\kote d’Ivoire,
labor policies sought to reverse the steady de-
cline in private sector employment since the 1980s
through a revision of collective bargaining pro-
cedures, so that labor contracts reflect branch-
and firm-specific circumstances. In Senegal and
other countries, programs incorporated the elimi-
nation of state-run labor placement and hiring
monopolies, which had often curtailed employment.

The mix and phasing of policy instruments have
helped insulate the poor against possible adverse
effects of reform. Nevertheless, in many cases,
such effects were unavoidable, and there was a
need for targeted social safety net measures.

Short-Term Social Effects and Social Safety Nets

In the short term, reform policies can affect
certain poor groups in several ways. Removal of
generalized price subsidies on basic necessities
or exchange rate devaluation can cause real in-
comes of domestic consumers, including the poor,
to decline in the short term. A reduction in bud-
getary subsidies to state-owned enterprises and
their restructuring, a lowering of protection fol-
lowing trade liberalization, and a downsizing of
the government may result in job losses. Conse-
quently, IMF-supported programs have sought to in-
clude social safety net measures to mitigate an-
ticipated adverse short-term effects on
vulnerable population groups. In this area, the
IMF’s policy advice has focused on the cost-ef-
fectiveness and financial viability of social pol-
icy options.

In practice, it has been difficult, especially
in poorer countries, to identify and target the
most vulnerable groups affected by adjustment mea-
sures because of a lack of household data. Inte-
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gration of social safety nets into programs is
also constrained by weak administration, particu-
larly at local levels, inadequate political sup-
port, shortfalls in expected external financing,
and the absence of adequate social protection in-
struments. Notwithstanding these difficulties,
reform programs have increasingly provided for a
range of social safety net instruments, depending
on a country’s mix of reform policies, existing
institutions, administrative capacity, the compo-
sition of target groups, and available financing.
Social safety net measures have comprised targeted
subsidies, cash compensation in lieu of subsidies,
improved distribution of essentials such as medi-
cines, temporary price controls for essential com-
modities, severance pay and retraining for re-
trenched public sector employees, employment
through public works, and adaptation of permanent
social security arrangements to protect the poor-
est. Targeted subsidies and cash compensation have
allowed reforming countries to shield the con-
sumption of basic food items by the vulnerable
groups in the face of rising prices, and at the
same time have permitted a strengthened budgetary
position (for example, in Mozambique and Zambia;
also, see Boxes 3 and 4 on Jordan and the Kyrgyz
Republic, respectively).

Box 3. Jordan: Subsidy Targeting Through a
Coupon Scheme

Under the IMF-supported program, fiscal ad-
justment has entailed, inter alia, enhancing the
efficiency of expenditures through a better tar-
geting of generalized consumer subsidies for basic
food items. The subsidy for selected food items
was retained, but targeting was improved through
a food coupon scheme. This scheme, introduced in
September 1990, allowed coupon recipients to pur-
chase fixed quantities of subsidized sugar, rice,
and powdered milk, equal to quantities consumed,
on average, by the poorest 10 percent of the pop-
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ulation. Consumers were allowed to purchase addi-
tional quantities at higher liberalized prices but
were no longer able to buy unlimited subsidized
quantities. The budgetary subsidy  costs declined
from 3.4 percent of GDP in 1990 to 1 percent of
GDP in 1994, while the real consumption of the
poor was shielded. A large decline in world mar-
ket prices of grains also contributed to the fall
in budgetary costs. However, the generalized sub-
sidy on wheat, and therefore bread, was main-
tained. end Box 3

Box 4. The Kyrgyz Republic: Replacing General-
ized Subsidies with Cash Compensation 

Before initiation of the IMF-supported program
in May 1993, untargeted consumer subsidies and
cash benefits to households constituted a signif-
icant burden on the budget. As part of the objec-
tive to reduce the fiscal deficit, the Government
developed a schedule for phased increases in bread
prices and replaced the consumer subsidy for bread
with targeted cash transfers to pensioners and
families with three or more children under the age
of 16.

Until 1992, all families with children were
eligible for child allowances irrespective of in-
come. Means testing for determining child al-
lowance eligibility was introduced in January
1993. In 1994, outlays on cash benefits were pro-
jected to decline, reflecting mainly reduced ben-
efits to the better-off. Under the 1995 budget, a
single, better-targeted cash benefit is to replace
the current system of support.end Box 4

Different options have been adopted in dif-
ferent countries. One option has been to limit the
amount of subsidized commodities to the quantity
consumed by the lowest income group; another has
been to provide full or partial cash compensation
in lieu of the subsidy to selected population
groups. The composition of vulnerable groups has
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been an important consideration in targeting sub-
sidies or cash compensation (for instance, fami-
lies with three or more children and pensioners in
the Kyrgyz Republic). Social safety nets have in-
cluded severance payments to workers who lost jobs
as a consequence of public sector downsizing,
trade policy reforms, and public enterprise re-
forms (see Boxes 5 and 6 on Ghana and Sri Lanka,
respectively). In many instances, severance pay-
ments have been combined with the retraining of
unemployed workers and initiation of targeted pub-
lic works programs to provide income support to
jobless individuals.

Box 5. Ghana: Severance Payments to Retrenched
Workers

During 1983-91, Ghana pursued a comprehensive
program of economic and structural reforms sup-
ported by the IMF.  One aim of this program was
to remove structural weaknesses in the budget by
rationalizing civil service employment. Conse-
quently, between 1987 and 1991, the size of the
civil service was reduced by 10 percent, or 32,000
positions.

To alleviate the impact of income loss on re-
trenched civil servants and their dependents, this
program included (i) severance payments to de-
parting workers of two months of salary for every
year of service; (ii) employment counseling, re-
training, and courses in entrepreneurial develop-
ment; (iii) credit facilities; and (iv) food-for-
work programs for those unable to secure
alternative employment opportunities. The take-up
rate for (ii) and (iii) was low in the initial
years. Recent evidence indicates that retrenched
workers invested a large proportion of their sev-
erance payments, thereby contributing to the es-
tablishment of small businesses and farms. How-
ever, because of severance payments and the need
to raise wages for skilled civil servants, the net
budgetary savings from the civil service reform
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have been negligible in the short term. Neverthe-
less, budgetary savings are anticipated in the
medium term with concomitant improvement in gov-
ernment efficiency.end Box 5

Box 6. Sri Lanka: Rationalization of Poverty Al-
leviation Programs and Civil Service Reform

The successive programs supported by the IMF
and the World Bank during 1989-94 were aimed,
inter alia, at restructuring government expendi-
tures through a rationalization of poverty alle-
viation programs and civil service reform.

The main poverty alleviation programs in Sri
Lanka are the JanaSaviya, the Midday Meal, and the
Food Stamp Programs. These programs were poorly
targeted, and they cost some 3 percent of GDP in
1989. After reform, and without reducing assis-
tance to the vulnerable, government expenditures
on these three programs were projected to decline
to 1.9 percent of GDP in 1994.

The JanaSaviya Program, which was introduced
in 1989, aims at assisting near-subsistence house-
holds in establishing a permanent earning poten-
tial. Since 1990, the Government has sought to im-
prove the targeting for this program, for example,
through community screening, inspections, commu-
nity meetings, and a check of ownership, such as
of consumer durables, and through participation in
productive activities, such as public works pro-
grams and self-employment projects.

The Midday Meal Program was also established
in 1989 with the objective of improving nutrition
among children and increasing the returns to edu-
cation. The program covered the entire population
until 1994 when the program was to be restricted
mostly to food stamp program recipients with
school-age children and to those who applied.

The Food Stamp Program was introduced in 1979
to improve the nutrition of poor households. Since
then, it has been restructured twice in order to
remove ineligible households  and add newly eli-
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gible households, and to use the savings to raise
the nominal benefits, which were being eroded by
inflation.

The civil service reform of 1990-91 led to an
employment reduction of about 44,000 employees, or
13 percent of the total civil service. The re-
structuring effort in the civil service is con-
tinuing—although with mixed results—and included
the planned elimination in 1994 of 60,000 vacant
positions. The departing civil servants received
generous severance payments from the Govern-
ment.end Box 6

Existing permanent social security arrange-
ments (such as pensions and unemployment insur-
ance) have been adapted to shield two groups usu-
ally considered vulnerable: the pensioners and the
unemployed. The adaptation has meant a tightening
of eligibility and restructuring of pensions and
unemployment benefits to ensure that the average
benefit is not only fiscally sustainable but also
fair and adequate (for example, in Latvia). IMF-
supported programs have also sought to improve the
cost-effectiveness of existing poverty allevia-
tion programs (see Box 6 on Sri Lanka).

The available financing is critical in the ac-
tual coverage of social safety nets and in the
choice of instruments used to shield the vulnera-
ble. In this context, IMF-supported programs have
emphasized the importance of reducing or elimi-
nating unproductive expenditures to generate fi-
nancing for safety nets and other social expendi-
tures. In some low-income countries, temporary
financing for safety nets from external donors has
also been helpful and has been included in the ex-
ternal financing assurances that the IMF has
helped countries obtain. In such instances, the
target for the fiscal deficit is set so as to en-
sure that the pattern of fiscal adjustment in the
medium term is consistent with a sustainable level
of external debt.
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Longer-Term Social Policy Measures

While social safety net measures help allevi-
ate possible adverse effects during the adjustment
period, long-term poverty reduction is best
achieved by sustained and broad-based economic
growth, coupled with improvements in the level and
quality of government spending on social services.
Consequently, the IMF—in collaboration with the
World Bank and other institutions—has paid in-
creasing attention to the composition of public
expenditure and the need for improving the effi-
ciency of different expenditure programs to gen-
erate savings for well-targeted social spending.
While significant progress has been achieved, more
needs to be done in this area.

In recent years, IMF-supported programs in
low-income countries have increasingly sought to
achieve significant real growth in social expen-
ditures, including primary education and health,
since such expenditures often were cut by the au-
thorities in the past when budgets came under
pressure (see Boxes 7, 8, and 9 on the CFA franc
zone, Peru, and Uganda, respectively). In other
cases, programs have sought to protect social sec-
tors from the deep expenditure cuts that were made
elsewhere and to improve the cost-effectiveness of
social programs.

Box 7. CFA Franc Zone: Promoting Economic Growth
and Shielding the Poor Through Appropriate Program
Design

After the devaluation of January 12, 1994,
each of the 14 CFA franc countries initiated ad-
justment programs supported by the IMF and the
World Bank. These programs aim at striking an ap-
propriate balance between fiscal adjustment, fi-
nancing, and structural reform, but special mea-
sures were also incorporated to protect the poor
against possibly adverse effects from adjustment,

27



including reduction of producer subsidies and pub-
lic sector retrenchment. At the same time, sub-
stantial increases in agricultural producer
prices—for example, of cocoa, coffee, and cotton—
facilitated by the exchange rate devaluation ben-
efited the majority of the poor living in rural
areas.

All programs aim at limiting price increases—
through temporary subsidies and tax or tariff re-
ductions—for goods essential to the poor, in par-
ticular rice, sugar, flour, kerosene, and generic
drugs. Moreover, shortly after the devaluation,
most countries imposed selected price controls to
avoid panic and excessive profit margins on
stocks. As inflationary pressures abated in the
first half year after the devaluation, most of
these controls were removed. In the meantime, min-
imum wages and salaries of low-income public sec-
tor workers have been increased, with a view to
partially compensating income earners for devalu-
ation-induced price increases (for example, in
Burkina Faso and C\kote d’Ivoire).

In addition, many programs include severance
payments under voluntary departure schemes. More-
over, budgetary allocations provide for social
funds aimed at creating employment through public
works, such as in Burkina Faso, Cameroon, C\kote
d’Ivoire, Gabon, and Togo; public housing, such as
in Benin; and the promotion of small businesses,
such as in Benin, Cameroon, and Niger. Finally,
all programs envisage increased real expenditures
for primary health and education, in some cases
with quantified targets—for example, in Cameroon,
Mali, Niger, and Senegal—and in others through
earmarked donor financing, such as in Benin. end
box 7

Box 8. Uganda: Peace Dividend in a Stable Macro-
economic Environment

After almost a decade of war and civil strife,
Uganda found its infrastructure devastated, agri-
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cultural lands widely abandoned, public services
paralyzed, and its population largely impover-
ished. Real GDP fell by 8 percent between 1983 and
1986, external financing declined, and inflation
rates were very high. A series of IMF-supported
adjustment programs starting in 1987 restored eco-
nomic stability  and reduced inflation to single-
digit levels in 1993. Since the onset of the re-
form in 1987, economic growth has averaged over 5
percent per annum.

The adjustment strategy also focused on struc-
tural reform. For example, the liberalization of
the foreign trade and exchange system and market-
ing of coffee and tea fostered an expansion of
agricultural value added by more than 23 percent
since the onset of reforms, largely to the bene-
fit of the rural poor. Most farmers directly re-
ceive the fruits of cultivation, as there is lit-
tle wage labor, and smallholder production is
prevalent.

The Government’s fiscal adjustment has focused
on improving expenditure composition. More than
40,000 ghost workers have been eliminated from
public payrolls, while public sector reorganiza-
tion, combined with a system of mainly donor-fi-
nanced severance payments, allowed the retrench-
ment of more than 66,000 temporary public
employees and 14,000 civil servants. Moreover,
more than 23,000 soldiers have been reintegrated
into civilian life through the provision of a sup-
port package including a six-month subsistence al-
lowance, construction materials and agricultural
inputs, labor-intensive public works, and train-
ing programs. This has helped to halve the share
of military expenditure in GDP during 1990-93 (to
1.9 percent of GDP). The peace dividend, in com-
bination with the efficiency gains from public
sector reorganization, has set free resources to
effectively double the share of health expenditure
and moderately increase the share of education in
current government expenditure during the reform
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period, with further increases envisaged under the
current IMF-supported program.end box 8

Box 9. Peru: Securing Macroeconomic Stability to
Increase Pro-Poor Spending

As part of its efforts to stabilize and lib-
eralize the economy, Peru entered into a series of
programs supported by the IMF and the World Bank.
The programs have been successful in reducing an-
nual inflation to 16 percent by end-1994 from an
annual average of 3,800 percent during 1988-90,
and economic growth of 11 percent was estimated
for 1994.

Fiscal policy has been a focus of these pro-
grams, with important consequences for the social
sector of Peru. Hyperinflation had led to the vir-
tual collapse of revenues and, consequently, real
wages of civil servants and other critical public
expenditures had declined dramatically. Thus, one
of the cornerstones of the program was to increase
tax yield. As a result, current revenues have
climbed from 7 percent of GDP in 1989 to a pro-
jected 12 percent in 1994. This has allowed a
gradual recovery in social and other expenditures,
and has stopped the erosion of public sector
wages, which had contributed to a sharp deterio-
ration in the quality of public services.

The Government also stepped up its efforts to
combat poverty. A social investment fund, FON-
CODES, was established in 1991 to finance commu-
nity-based projects and improve the access of the
poor to social services and infrastructure. A
basic social program was launched in 1994 to co-
ordinate efforts in five priority areas (educa-
tion, health services, nutrition, justice, and em-
ployment generation). Social spending was
increased, partly through the use of proceeds from
the privatization of public enterprises. The ef-
fectiveness of social spending is also being im-
proved, including through enhanced budgetary and
expenditure management, and better targeting
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mechanisms. end box 9

Programs have also aimed at enhancing the
poor’s access to these services. Measures incor-
porated in adjustment programs supported by the
World Bank and the IMF have included increasing
the number of school teachers and health person-
nel; redeploying staff from urban to rural insti-
tutions; increasing access of women to health, ed-
ucation, and population-planning services;
enhancing the availability of teaching materials
through textbook-lending schemes; and improving
the supply of medicines through demonopolization
and other regulatory reform. Infrastructure pro-
grams have in several cases emphasized improved
transportation and access to markets for the poor
and the provision of irrigation facilities to
small landholders (including in C\kote d’Ivoire,
Mali, and Cambodia).

In addition, social policies in some cases
have sought a better targeting of the most vul-
nerable by shifting resources away from university
education or advanced medical care, accessible
only to privileged groups, to primary  education
and health care (such as in Burkina Faso, Cambo-
dia, Honduras, Jamaica, Lesotho, Mali, and Sene-
gal). In some cases, resources have been made
available to sustain the public provision of ser-
vices by introducing appropriate user fees, which
also induced their efficient use. Reorganization
of ministries and decentralization of administra-
tive responsibilities to im-Technical Assistance-
prove targeting has appeared frequently in IMF-
supported programs (for example, in Burkina Faso,
Ghana, and Guyana). With World Bank support, many
programs have included administrative reforms to
facilitate monitoring of social expenditures and
services, as well as their impact on key social
indicators. In many cases, however, the cost-ef-
fectiveness, targeting, and monitoring need fur-
ther strengthening.
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Technical AssistanceTechnical Assistance

Since the IMF’s inception, an important aspect
of its relationship with member countries has been
the provision of technical assistance to
strengthen their economic and financial manage-
ment. The focus of technical assistance has been
on areas in which the IMF has a comparative ad-
vantage—public finance, central banking, exchange
systems, and economic and financial statistics.
Assistance has also extended to capacity building
by developing and strengthening institutions and
training local officials in new work practices,
such as computerization of tax administration, im-
proved systems for monitoring budgetary policies,
compilation of statistics for economic policy, and
new monetary policy instruments. In recent years,
increasing efforts have been made to integrate
technical assistance in program design, and
through medium-term planning the IMF seeks to make
this assistance available to member countries in
a timely manner.

In the fiscal area, technical assistance has
been provided principally in the areas of tax pol-
icy and administration, public expenditure man-
agement, and the design of social safety nets.
Technical assistance in social safety nets has
usually been provided in connection with IMF-sup-
ported adjustment programs to integrate fiscally
sustainable social safety nets into those programs
to counter adverse short-term effects of certain
adjustment measures on the poor.

Technical assistance has been provided to sev-
eral transition economies experiencing large
changes in prices and employment (such as Armenia,
Kazakhstan, the Kyrgyz Republic, Moldova, and the
Russian Federation) to improve the targeting of
subsidies and to restructure pensions, unemploy-
ment compensation, and other social benefits. In
the Lao People’s Democratic Republic, the author-
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ities were advised on social safety net options in
the context of public sectorretrenchment, and, in
Romania, the objective was to devise appropriate
means of mitigating the short-term impact of the
devaluation on specific population groups and to
provide for the contingency of higher outlays on
unemployment benefits. The scope of assistance has
been extended to encompass the strengthening of
the delivery of poverty alleviation programs, in-
cluding enhanced management of social expendi-
tures (such as in Peru). Advice has also been pro-
vided on enhancing the cost-effectiveness of
social expenditures (such as in Algeria and the
former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia) and social
security systems, while ensuring that the latter’s
role in redistributing incomes toward the poor is
maintained (including in Brazil and Thailand).

To help improve the effectiveness of public
projects and programs, including social programs,
the IMF has provided extensive technical assis-
tance on public expenditure management to both de-
veloping and transition economies (including Al-
bania, The Gambia, Hungary, Lebanon, Malawi, the
Russian Federation, Turkmenistan, and Ukraine).
In the case of Guatemala and Peru, the assistance
was provided explicitly within the context of the
design of a medium-term poverty reduction strat-
egy.  The assistance has sought to establish in-
stitutions and procedures to monitor, control, and
evaluate public expenditures. This should in-
crease transparency and accountability in deci-
sion making, improve the cost-effectiveness and
targeting of social and other spending, and
strengthen the conduct of macroeconomic manage-
ment.

In the area of tax policy and administration,
advice has focused on reform of the tax system,
specific taxes (such as value-added taxes or
global income taxes), tax rate structures, and im-
proved collection procedures. Improvements in tax
administration have been stressed because they
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promote compliance and enforcement and help dis-
tribute the tax burden more equitably.

Central banking assistance has been provided
on new currency issue and reform, foreign exchange
management and operations, the development of a
money market and payments and settlement system,
and banking regulation and supervision. Improve-
ments of institutional capacity have assisted mem-
ber countries in conducting macroeconomic poli-
cies for sustained noninflationary economic
growth. These improvements have also led to a
deepening of finan-Collaboration with Other In-
stitutionscial markets, thereby increasing access
to credit for different groups in society.

Advice on improving macroeconomic statistics
is given with the aim of facilitating economic
analysis, policy formulation and monitoring, and
international comparisons. The independence and
integrity of official statistics and their wide
dissemination are essential for the functioning of
a market economy and the promotion of good gover-
nance.

Collaboration with Other Institutions in Program
Design and Monitoring

Given the IMF’s mandate and own limited re-
sources, the IMF draws in program design and mon-
itoring on the expertise of other institutions,
including the World Bank, the UNDP, the ILO, other
UN agencies, and regional development banks. The
IMF assists member countries in integrating social
policies in the macroeconomic framework developed
in close collaboration with these institutions, so
as to ensure that they are consistent with sus-
tainable macroeconomic policies over the medium
term.

Traditionally, collaboration has been partic-
ularly close between the World Bank and the IMF.
In the social area, the IMF’s comparative advan-
tage is to advise member governments on the macro-
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economic and budgetary implications of policy op-
tions, in particular the financial viability of
such options. The World Bank advice centers on
long-term poverty reduction and broad-based human
resource development, in particular, through im-
proving the level of, and access to, basic social
services, administrative capacities, and the
cost-effectiveness of social expenditure, includ-
ing social safety nets. IMF-supported structural
adjustment programs rely largely on World Bank ex-
pertise with regard to human resource development,
public sector reform, and design of social safety
nets and social security arrangements.

Social policy implementation is monitored
mainly by the World Bank. Except in the selected
cases where the IMF has provided its own techni-
cal advice, the IMF staff concentrates on macro-
economic and budgetary developments, including
social spending developments. In tandem, the World
Bank monitors social policy and project implemen-
tation, often by means of on-site inspections and
social indicators.

In the case of low-income countries, collabo-
ration between the IMF and the World Bank is for-
malized in the policy framework papers (PFPs),
which set out macroeconomic and structural ad-
justment policies of countries in a medium-term
framework. They are prepared by the governments
borrowing from the IMF under the ESAF and in cer-
tain other cases, and from the World Bank under
Structural Adjustment Credits in collaboration
with the World Bank and IMF staffs. All recent
PFPs examine the social impact of the adjustment
program and often also describe human resource de-
velopments.  Through their distribution to the
participants of Consultative Group meetings, PFPs
facilitate consistency in policy advice and fi-
nancing with other bilateral and multilateral
donors on all aspects of structural adjustment
policies, including the social impact.

Collaboration with UN agencies and other in-
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stitutions involved in social policies is an on-
going process. The Managing Director of the IMF
participates in meetings of the UN’s Administra-
tive Council Committee, and the IMF staff regu-
larly comments on reports prepared by UN agencies
and benefits from access to the data bases of sev-
eral UN agencies. The contribution and support of
UN agencies and other institutions have been very
important in helping the IMF in its approach to
the social dimensions of structural adjustment,
poverty reduction, and social safety nets. In ad-
dition, there have been close interagency staff
contacts on several specific countries, including
with the ILO and the UNDP. Close collaboration
with UN agencies is particularly essential in
countries that are in, or in the period immedi-
ately following, domestic or international con-
flict, when fully functioning governments might
not yet be in place and destruction of social and
other infrastructure has taken place.

While collaboration with other agencies has
been fruitful in the past, there is still a need
for further improving coordination of technical
advice on the design of social safety measures in
the context of adjustment operations, since such
assistance has not always been available on a
timely basis. Given the IMF’s limited resources,
it is highly dependent on the responsiveness of
other institutions in terms of both technical and
financial assistance for social programs.

Improving the IMF’s Contribution

Against the background of the IMF’s mandate
and in the context of a country’s overall macro-
economic framework, the IMF also advises on social
issues, while fully recognizing that such issues
lie basically in each member government’s domain.
The IMF is continuously making efforts to learn
from its and others’ experience, with the aim of
improving its policy advice. At present, the staff
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is examining the pace of recovery of investment
and output following the adoption of structural
adjustment programs as the most effective way to
raise per capita income growth in many developing
countries, notably in sub-Saharan Africa. The ex-
perience suggests that greater attention needs to
be given to the impact of fiscal policy on growth
in a medium-term context, as well as to the analy-
sis of distributional implications of expenditure
and revenue. There is also scope for improving
further the experience with incorporating social
aspects in general program design, including the
design of key policy instruments, such as pricing
policies and tax and tariff systems. This also in-
volves deepening the understanding of the con-
straints on policy implementation and their im-
plications for improving the design of social
policies.

The composition of government expenditure re-
flects social priorities. The IMF staff is in the
process of intensifying collaboration with the
World Bank on public expenditure, with a view to
improving its policy advice to member governments.
Member governments review their own public expen-
diture policies as part of their sovereign deci-
sion making on social priorities. The advice from
the IMF (and other organizations) can nevertheless
be a technical input to governments seeking to im-
prove the basis for establishing and addressing
such priorities.

Through policy discussions and technical as-
sistance, the IMF contributes to improving trans-
parency in governments’ decision making and their
capacity to monitor social developments. The IMF
staff seeks to report on social indicators in
country reports and also to increase transparency
and accountability in budgetary expenditure, in-
cluding spending on social services and the poor’s
access to these services.

Improvement of monitoring  of social policies
and social indicators in the context of IMF-sup-
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ported programs is being pursued as central to the
achievement of sustainable high-quality growth.
Improving collaboration with the World Bank, UN
agencies, and others, with the objective that each
institution focus on areas of comparative advan-
tage, is the best way to achieve—without duplica-
tion of work—a better follow-up on the implemen-
tation of social policies in programs.

Since in low-income countries the great ma-
jority of the poor live in the rural areas, pol-
icy reforms that address structural weaknesses in
these areas need more emphasis. One area where
there is scope for major improvements is develop-
ing widely accessible financial institutions and
savings and lending instruments in the rural
areas, in close collaboration with the World Bank.
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1 Social integration—as defined in UN documents
for the Social Summit—concerns the ability of dif-
ferent groups in society to live together in pro-
ductive and cooperative harmony and to accommodate
differences within a framework of common interest
to the benefit of all. Social integration implies
justice for the individual and harmony among dif-
ferent social groups and countries. It means in-
tegration of disadvantaged and vulnerable groups
by making all institutions of society more acces-
sible to them.

2 The IMF created new facilities that emphasized
structural reforms set in a medium-term context:
the extended Fund facility in 1974, and two con-
cessional lending facilities—the structural ad-
justment facility (SAF) in 1986, and the enhanced
structural adjustment facility (ESAF) in 1987—for
the benefit of low-income countries. The latter
facility was extended and enlarged in 1993.

3 The IMF carries out its surveillance role
mainly through the regular Article IV consultation
discussions with all member countries. IMF sur-
veillance over the exchange rate policies of mem-
bers includes analyses of all policies affecting
exchange rates and is based on principles for the
guidance of members’ exchange rate policies that
respect the domestic social and political policies
of members (The IMF’s Articles of Agreement, Ar-
ticle IV, Section 3(b)).
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